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Capital Improvement Plan Development Timeline Highlights 
 

 

August 2018 Durham County Budget Department communicates Capital Improvement Plan 
guidelines to departments and entities funded through the Durham County 
Capital Improvement Planning Process 

 
September 2018 –  Durham County works to develop Manager’s Recommended CIP.   
May 2019    

 
May 28, 2019 Joint BOE-BOCC Meeting. DPS discussed the DPS’s Long-Range Facility 

Assessment. Based on funding priorities, the County Manager’s Recommended 
CIP included an additional $40 million for Northern High School (based on 
previous Board discussions). Further, $10 million was allocated in future limited 
obligation bonds to support other capital projects and planning for new school 
construction. The DPS Long-Range Plan showed Elementary C construction in FY 
2023-24. 

 
 At the May 28th meeting, DPS communicated that the Northern HS Project 

needed an additional $49 million, instead of $40 million. Budget staff worked 
with DPS staff to clarify project costs and timing.  

 
June 2019  BOCC approved the 2020-2029 CIP, with an additional $40 million for Northern 

HS and additional $10 million for DPS various CIP needs. This was consistent 
with the recommended budget.  

 
Durham County staff and Durham Public Schools staff committed to vetting the 
variance needed for Northern High School further. In addition, DPS made 
Durham County aware they were completing their Long-Range Facility 
Assessment, which was scheduled to be updated and approved by the BOE in 
Fall 2019. 

 
The adopted County CIP included $410 million for DPS capital projects over a 
ten-year period, which includes $320 million of planned new spending over that 
time.  

 
Summer 2019 DPS communicated to Durham County staff that the Northern High School 

project budget needed an additional $51 million, instead of $49 million.  
 
September 12, 2019 DPS refined total cost projections as follows:   

• Northern HS ($51 million)  

• Elementary C ($37.38 million) – starting in FY 2020-21, a change from the 
original FY 2023-24 construction start date 

• The $10 million allocated in LOBs funding had an accelerated pace for using 
funds.  
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September 17, 2019  At the Joint BOE/BOCC meeting, DPS staff updated the BOCC on the funding 
needed for Elementary Schools-C and F. In the DPS Long Range Facility 
Assessment, Elementary-F was planned for FY 2025-26 at $49.2 million.  

 
During the meeting, concerns were made about the timing for the next GO Bond 
referendum. BOE and DCO staff committed to working together to vet projects 
and refine cash flow timing. The County Manager stated he would engage the 
County’s Financial Advisor (FA) to assess the proposed DPS changes and 
evaluate the potential impact. Based on the updated Facility Assessment the 
DPS request to the County increased from $410 million ($320 million new 
dollars) over a ten-year period, to $816 million ($726 million new dollars) in ten 
years.  
 

October 2, 2019 Durham Public Schools staff provided updated total cost projections after 
further review. The changes included an additional $578 million in capital 
project needs (existing school upgrades, column totals in chart below named 
“CIP (Years 0 – 5)” and “CIP (Years 6 – 10)”) identified in the DPS Long Range 
Facility Assessment. The total cost estimated over time is listed below as    
Figure 1.  

 
October 2019 –  Durham County staff and Durham Public Schools staff continue to work together  
November 2019 to vet project scopes, estimated total costs, cash flow needs and project timing. 

The County’s FA, Doug Carter with DEC Associates, was to review the request in 
preparation for further debt insuances, affordability, etc.  

 
Mr. Carter was to present at the next Joint BOE/BOCC meeting and share 
proposed next steps.  

 
November 12, 2019 Joint BOE/BOCC meeting with Mr. Carter present to Joint BOE/BOCC meeting. 
  

 
Figure 1: Durham Public Schools Revised Long Range Facility Assesment 

Submitted - October 2019 
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Figure 1 Note:   The 2016 Bond Referendum allocated $90 million to support Durham Public 
School projects. All 2016 GO bonds must be spent by November 2023. $52.2 

  million remains unspent for DPS, $47.1 million of which is currently allocated to 
support the Northern High School construction project. Authorization is required 
from the Local Government Commission to spend funds beyond November 2023. 
If an extension is requested and not approved, then the funds would no longer 
be available for use. 
 
Durham County requested an extension from the Local Government Commission 
for the 2007 Bond Referendum to complete spending.  The extension was 
granted.  However, request for extensions are not looked favorably upon by both 
the Local Government Commission and the rating agencies (e.g., possibly as a 
result of insufficient project(s) cost needs, inaccurate cash flow planning, timing, 
etc.). 

 

November 22, 2019 BOCC Planning Retreat. FA reinterated the importance of sequencing projects so 
funds are made available when construction occurs (e.g., “shovel-ready”). He 
wanted to mitigate against premature borrowing. He stated DPS needed to 
prioritize projects included in the facilities needs assesment into a manageable 
CIP. He also advised County staff to revisit project sequencing to ensure a cash 
alignment was appropriate.   

 
December 19, 2019 County Manager sent letter to DPS Superintendent requesting prioritized capital 

project list. DPS staff member indicated they would not prioritize the capital 
projects, yet desired a target budget amount that they should work torwards. As 
such, the County Manager sent a letter to the Superintendent. The 
Superintendent assured the Manager they would prioritize projects.  In addition 
to prioritizing, the Manager requested cash flow projections for the prioritized 
projects in the letter.  

 
January 25, 2020 Durham County received prioritized list of Durham Public Schools projects. The 

prioritized list was reduced to $468.3 million. The Board of Education approved 
the prioritized list of capital projects on January 23, 2020. 

 
January 27, 2020 FA met with the County Manager, Superintendent and County and DPS Staff. 

The FA requested DPS to provide the cash flow projections for the total 
estimated costs of the projects over the 10-year periods. The latest January 25, 
2020 submission reflected budget needs instead of cash flow details. A detailed 
cash flow helps juridisctions optimize borrowing capacity within the CIP while 
maintaining debt affordability. The FA also asked County staff to revisit their 
cash flow projections. Further, he advised County staff to use a lower interest 
rate when calculating projected debt service payments.  The estimated 
timeframe provided by DPS staff for cash flow projections to the County and FA 
was two weeks. 
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January 30, 2020 County staff met with the County Manager to review a preliminary revised CIP 
for planning purposes.  The plan will require vetting by the County’s FA. The FA 
will test for afforability, timing based on historical spending and the potential 
impact of the new debt level on the triple A bond rating.  

 
February 3, 2020 Staff presented the preliminary draft CIP to BOCC at the worksession. Revised 

plan increased from $787.2 million to $932.9 million.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
 
 
 
 
February 4, 2020 Staff presented the preliminary draft CIP to the February Joint BOCC/BOE 

meeting. The updated CIP included an increase of $163.3 million for DPS related 
projects, bringing the total budget to $483.3 million over a 10-year period.  

 
February 7, 2020 DPS staff provided cash flow estimates as requested by the FA.  
 

February 12, 2020 The FA received detailed cash flow projections included in the revised CIP. The 
FA will coordinate follow-up meetings with Durham County and DPS staff to 
review CIP plan details as the firm work towards completing financial review. 

        
March 18, 2020   The FA provides feedback (e.g., results of testing/vetting) on the preliminary 

revised CIP to the County.  The County and FA discuss the results and move 
forward accordingly. 


